
‘Alarming levels’ of methamphetamine
trafficking in Asia’s Mekong, UN warns

Organized crime groups in Asia’s Mekong region have intensified the
production and trafficking of highly-addictive methamphetamine, extending the
illegal trade into countries such as Australia, Japan and New Zealand, senior
drug policy leaders warned on Monday at a United Nations-backed regional
conference. 

“Significant changes have been underway in the regional drug market for a
number of years now,” Jeremy Douglas, Regional Representative of the UN
Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), told the conference, which opened in
Myanmar’s capital, Nay Pyi Taw. 

“Responding to the situation requires acknowledging some difficult realities,
and agreeing to new approaches at a strategic regional level,” he added.

The conference brings together senior drug policy leaders from Cambodia,
China, Lao, Myanmar, Thailand and Viet Nam to consider the latest data, and
discuss drug law enforcement, justice, health and alternative development
strategies and programmes.

It also reviews the implementation of the last Mekong strategy that the
countries agreed under the so-called Mekong Memorandum of Understanding (MOU)
on Drug Control and negotiates a new strategic plan.

The Mekong has long been associated with the production and trafficking of
illicit drugs, particularly heroin, but has undergone “significant
transformation” in recent years, according to UNODC. 

Opium and heroin production have recently declined, while criminal gangs have
intensified production and trafficking of both low grade yaba methamphetamine
– commonly known as meth – and high purity crystal methamphetamine, to
“alarming levels”.

Several Mekong countries have already passed the total number of seizures for
all of last year, just a few months into 2018, and methamphetamine from the
Golden Triangle – the border areas of Thailand, Laos, and Myanmar – is being
seized in high volumes across Australia, Japan, New Zealand, Malaysia,
Indonesia, UNODC said. 

For affected countries, the shift to synthetics like methamphetamine is
particularly difficult to address; partly because the remote and clandestine
makeshift laboratories where it’s manufactured, can easily be moved.

“Methamphetamine and heroin are currently estimated to be worth US $40
billion in the regional drug market,” said UNODC Advisor Tao Zhiqiang.
“Effective coordination between countries is essential and the Mekong MOU
remains the best vehicle available for this coordination.” 
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He stressed that law enforcement operations are part of the solution, but
addressing growing regional demand is also important.

The Mekong MOU has provided a platform in recent years for the countries to
agree to standard operating procedures for multi-country law enforcement
operations, as well as a framework to exchange ideas and experience.

In a significant development, the Mekong MOU was aligned last year with the
recommendations that came out of the UN General Assembly Special Session on
tackling illegal drugs on a global level, ensuring a strong emphasis on
reducing demand and the impact on health.

The recommendations also include creating alternative development programmes,
to provide alternative means of income for communities where drugs are being
made, and beefing up law enforcement targeting the criminal gangs at the
centre of the trade. 
 

UN, Somali Government seek $80 million
in immediate relief to flood-affected
populations

The United Nations and the Somali Government on Sunday launched a joint
appeal for $80 million to provide immediate help for the people affected by
recent flooding in the country’s centre and south.

According to the UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs
(OCHA), the flooding – caused by the heaviest rainfall there in more than
three decades – has led to fatalities, massive displacement, and damage to
infrastructure and cropland, compounding an already fragile humanitarian
situation.

OCHA said more than 750,000 people are estimated to have been affected by the
flooding, with at least 229,000 displaced. Humanitarian partners are unable
to rely on the existing $1.5 billion humanitarian response plan for Somalia
for 2018, which is only 24 per cent funded.

The new $80 million appeal, launched at a high-level event in Mogadishu,
would provide short-term relief to the affected communities that were already
vulnerable due to ongoing conflict and previous droughts. 

Speaking at the event, the UN Humanitarian Coordinator for Somalia, Peter de
Clercq, highlighted the longer-term risks facing populations affected by
floods, and the need for investment to build resilience to extreme weather
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events.

“As climate change risks invariably increase, more resources are needed to
address the root causes of fragility, chronic poverty and low human
development that are affecting the bulk of the population,” he said.
 

UN chief welcomes start of Church-
mediated national dialogue in
Nicaragua

The United Nations chief has welcomed the start of a national dialogue in
Nicaragua between civic groups and the government, following deadly clashes
between security forces and people protesting the country’s planned social
security reforms.

“The Secretary-General welcomes the start of a national dialogue led by the
Catholic Church in Nicaragua,” said UN Deputy Spokesperson Farhan Haq, in a
statement issued on Friday. 

“At the same time, the Secretary-General remains concerned about recent
violence and calls on all Nicaraguans to abide by the rule of law, respect
for human rights and the peaceful resolution of differences,” he added.

According to media reports, demonstrations that started in mid-April swelled
into a nationwide revolt against President Daniel Ortega’s 11-year rule after
they were met with lethal repression by pro-government forces, and the talks
mediated by Nicaragua’s Roman Catholic Church were attended by the President.

Human rights groups reported that at least 65 people, many of them student
protesters, have been killed so far.

Mr. Haq said the Secretary-General also saluted the arrival in the country of
the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights – an organ of the Organization
of American States – whose mission is to promote and protect human rights in
the American hemisphere.
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Afghanistan: UN mission condemns
blasts that leave 8 dead at cricket
stadium

The United Nations mission in Afghanistan on Saturday condemned the attack in
Jalalabad that killed at least eight people and injured at least 55 at a
cricket stadium in the country’s east. 

The UN Assistance Mission in Afghanistan (UNAMA) said that four explosives
were detonated on Friday, targeting those gathered, after evening prayers, to
watch a local match at the venue in Jalalabad.

“I am outraged by this attack that used four bombs carefully calculated to
kill and maim civilians watching a cricket match,” said Tadamichi Yamamoto,
the UN Secretary-General’s Special Representative for Afghanistan. “This cold
and brutal act can have no justification whatsoever; those responsible must
be held accountable.”

UNAMA said two of the explosives were detonated inside the stadium, and the
other two outside, apparently timed to target those fleeing the first blasts.
The explosions left scores dead, with many of the injured now in critical
condition. 

According to media reports, no one has claimed responsibility for the
attacks, and the Taliban militant group has denied any involvement.
Afghanistan has been in protracted conflict for nearly four decades. 

Armed conflict in Afghanistan killed 763 civilians and injured 1,495 in the
first three months of this year. The 2,258 civilian casualties, documented by
UNAMA, included 511 deaths and 989 injuries caused by anti-Government groups,
including the Taliban and the Islamic State (IS), also known as Da’esh.
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United Nations Secretary-General’s Special Representative for Afghanistan and
head of UNAMA, Tadamichi Yamamoto, addresses reporters at a press conference
in Kabul, Afghanistan. (file)

Attacks targeting civilians are violations of international humanitarian law.
Under international humanitarian law, such attacks may amount to war crimes.
The United Nations maintains that all parties to the conflict must at all
times uphold their obligations to protect civilians from harm.

“At a time when Afghans are looking toward much-needed peace, we must not
allow such attacks to deter our collective resolve to make progress on ending
the conflict,” said Mr. Yamamoto, who is also head of UNAMA. “The United
Nations stands with Afghans in solidarity and remains committed to an Afghan-
led peace process that will end the war and enable Afghanistan to allocate
more resources to protect all citizens from such atrocities.”

Mr. Yamamoto expressed his condolences to the loved ones of those killed in
the attack and wished a full and speedy recovery to those injured.
 

UN and World Bank ink pact to spur
cooperation on Global Goals

The United Nations and the World Bank Group on Friday signed an agreement to
work closer together to help countries implement the 2030 Agenda for
Sustainable Development and achieve measurable results to transform their
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economies and societies.

The agreement, known as the Strategic Partnership Framework (SPF), includes
four key areas of cooperation.

The two institutions will cooperate in finding financial and other necessary
resources to help countries achieve the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs)
and harness data to improve development outcomes.

They will also jointly spur global action on climate change and work hand-in-
hand in post-crisis and humanitarian situations.

Adopted by UN Member States in 2015, the landmark Agenda and its 17 Goals are
a universal call to action to end poverty, protect the planet and ensure that
all people enjoy peace and prosperity.

The SPF, signed by UN Secretary-General António Guterres and World Bank Group
President Jim Yong Kim in Washington, will build on past collaborations
between the two entities and foster a new partnership. 

Specifically, SPF initiatives include:

• Mobilizing increased and better finance from all sources, including through
domestic resources, and helping countries attract and manage private capital;

• Improving implementation capacity to achieve the SDGs, particularly at the
national and local levels;

• Promoting joint action and investments to improve infrastructure and build
human capital, including education and health;

• Convening governments, financial institutions, private investors, and
development banks to mobilize, coordinate, and deliver financing to help
countries make the transition to a low-carbon, resilient future;

• Strengthening collaboration and joint action in post-crisis and
humanitarian settings to build resilience for the most vulnerable people,
reduce poverty and inequality, enhance food security, prevent conflict, and
sustain peace;

• Improving national statistical systems and enhancing countries’ digital
data capacities to improve implementation and maximize positive development
impacts, and;

• Expanding and deepening partnerships in policy development and advocacy,
joint analysis and assessments, and program design and delivery.

Meanwhile, UN chief Guterres met with US President Donald Trump this
afternoon at the White House.
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“The Secretary-General and the President discussed the situation in the
broader Middle East, the Korean Peninsula and the ongoing United Nations
reform. The Secretary-General expressed his appreciation for the continued US
engagement in the work of the United Nations,” stated a read-out issued today
by the UN. 
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